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	Lancashire Learning Disability Partnership Board 
held on 12 November 2018 at 10.00 am
Albion Suite, The Exchange, County Hall, Preston
Meeting Notes
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	Introductions:

People who came to the meeting



	Kiran Banati
	Co-Chair / Community Engagement Officer, Lancashire County Council

	James Hughes
	Co-Chair / REACT

	Ian Greenwood
	Co-Chair / REACT

	Louise Calvert
	REACT

	Mark O'Farrell
	REACT

	Kate Stock
	REACT

	David Wood

Linda Stewart
	REACT

REACT

	
	

	Paul Daly
	Provider Rep – Shared Approach

	Charlotte Hammond
	Head of Service Learning Disability and Autism, Lancashire County Council

	Joanna Harrison
	Equality and Diversity, LCFT

	Julie Dockerty
	Commissioning Manager, LCC

	Jon Blackburn
	LCC

	Sarah Robinson
	Service Manager, United Response

	Sue Sharples
	U-Night Group

	Stephen Heywood
	REACT / U-Night Group

	Becky Gammon
	Brothers of Charity

	Daniel Hall
	Brothers of Charity

	Nicola Walsh
	Community Learning Disability Nurse, LCFT

	Brian Atkin
	Self-Advocate

	Karen Lapping
	Support Worker for Brian Atkin

	Debs Anderson
	SAIL

	Jen Lowe
	Contract Manager, LCC

	John McBeth
	Manager, Pendle Support

	Peter Green
	Integrate

	Lee Singh

James Hughes
	REACT

Caritas Care

	Mariya Ahmed
	REACT

	Tasneem
	REACT

	Hawabibi Tutra

Denise W
	REACT

Carer

	Lesley Webster
	Minute Taker, Lancashire County Council
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	Apologies
People who could not come to the meeting
Lizzie McClennan

Voice for All

Ellen Smith

Commissioning Manager, Lancashire County Council
Natalie Varenjes
REACT

Lionel Barker

Family Carer

Tracy Collard

Mersey Care NHS Foundation Trust

 Alison Tupling

Emma Allen

LCFT
Stephen Smith

Mark Shackleton

Clare Whittle
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	Welcome and Housekeeping
Everyone was welcomed to the meeting.  
The red and green cards were explained.
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	Introductions
Everyone said who they were and which organisation they were from.
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	Apologies

Apologies were given for the people who could not come to the meeting.  
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	Minutes from the last meeting held 27 September 2018
A copy of the minutes from the meeting held on 27 September 2018 had previously been sent out.  
Actions Outstanding

Ongoing Action:  James to send information about the PIMD Group to Charlotte Hammond.  A social worker representative was needed.
James said that he would do this that day if possible.
Action Outstanding:  Charlotte Hammond to contact the Finance Team to ask someone to attend a future meeting.
Julie Dockerty said she was meeting with the Finance Team that afternoon so she would have a chat with them about the group.  
James Hughes said that more information was needed about care costs and how they were worked out.  An easy version was needed.  Information on direct payments was also needed. 
Becky Gammon said that she lived in a supported house and she had been reviewed and was only now having two hours support on a Saturday which was not enough hours to have one to one which was annoying for her.  She needed that support.  Julie Dockerty said to Becky that she needed to talk about her needs to a social worker. 

Charlotte Hammond said that the Finance Team were putting some slides together which would provide information and these should be ready for the next LLDPB Meeting in January.  
Action:  The Health Subgroup to contact the Health Trusts in Lancashire and obtain information.  Who are the link nurses based in the hospitals and what was their role.  To find out what information was available in an accessible form about the link nurses.
Joanna Harrison said that she worked as part of Lancashire Care and she had spoken to the Equality and Diversity person at Royal Preston Hospital about the link nurses.   She would report back at the next meeting in January. 

John McBeth spoke about certain people in certain areas doing really good things but they needed to know who to contact as people were receiving different services at different hospitals.  It was about things being linked together.

Kiran Banati said that she met with a link nurse from Blackpool Victoria Hospital and anyone with learning disability is met by them at the time of admission and are supported appropriately.  
James Hughes had met with two link nurses from Chorley and Preston but they needed to get the whole picture for Lancashire.

Nicola Walsh spoke about hospital passports and how in Blackburn there were two ladies who were dealing with these and if anyone with a learning disability was attending hospital, it would be flagged up on their system. 
Action:  The new Autism Commissioning Manager and Clinical Lead for Lancashire and South Cumbria Learning Disability to be invited to the Partnership Board.
Ellen Smith was to meet with Rachel Miller, Autism Commissioning Manager. 
Action:  The Diversity Group to look at a communication strategy.
James Hughes said that the Live Well Group would be looking at this. 
Action:  Victoria Wilson to ensure that the LDPB website was up to date.
Victoria was updating the website.  An update would be required before the next meeting. 

Action:  Ellen to ask Victoria Wilson to send out information about the Safety in Town scheme to all links, including the Contracts Team and Charlotte Hammond's team. 
Jen Lowe said that she would check on this.
Action:  Keeping Safe Group to link in with the Trading Standards with respect to Cuckooing, which would provide a link for the Partnership Board.
James Hughes said that this had not happened yet as the group were not meeting until later in the month. 
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	Overview of Today's Agenda and Aims of the Meeting
· Care and Support in Supported Housing 

· Learning Together Northwest - Brian Atkin and Karen Lapping

· Adult social care feedback and three priorities

· Self-advocates top three priorities

· Carers and their three priorities 

· Providers and their three priorities

Feedback from the subgroups and their priorities

· Friendship and relationship group 

· Keep safe 

· PIMD

· Living healthier Living longer 

· Live well 
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	Care and Support in Supported Housing

Julie Dockerty and Jon Blackburn gave a presentation on care and support in supported housing.

Question – Advocacy Group asked about them providing help with the easy read document that was to be produced and this help was welcomed.  

Comment - A comment was made about the number of changes in support provided to service users and how the changes were not explained in advance to the service user.    It was suggested that any queries be discussed with LCC Contracts who dealt with the different providers.  It was acknowledged that providers did have problems getting staff.

Two short videos were also shown of case studies of supported housing in other counties.  A case study for Lancashire was to be undertaken.
Direct Payments were currently being looked at in regards to supported housing. 

Question – why were existing houses not being used and adapted?  
Jon Blackburn said that there were a lot of houses with a lot of vacancies, which were very expensive to run.  They had enough houses, it was the flat schemes that they needed.  Julie Dockerty was talking to councils and providers who would help make the changes in support.  Developers were talking to the councils about what was needed in the flats to support the service users.  Service users needed a greater choice of accommodation.  
More information would be provided at the Provider Forum on 29 November 2018.

Becky Gammon said that she lived in a supported house and she was happy but she knew people who had moved into the flats and now had no one to talk to.    She had 24 hour support at the moment and had been asked about living on her own but she did not want to; she was confused.  
Julie Dockerty said to Becky that she was not to worry and if she was happy where she was that was fine.  It was about those people who were not happy and with the scheme there would be staff there to support.   
A comment was made about what would happen if a service user was not happy with a staff member.  It was accepted that things could go wrong but it was about the support providers developing a plan to support the service users.   
Question – Sue Sharples asked if any research had been undertaken on the flat schemes in regards to advantages and disadvantages as this would be helpful in terms of the impact on a person's life.  Did the strategy look at older people?
Answer - Jon Blackburn and Julie Dockerty provided some details about what research had been undertaken and said that the strategy looked at all ages and included extra care schemes for over 55s.

Question - Sue Sharples spoke about the Preferred Provider Scheme and how issues around friendship and relationships needed to be included but these issues had only been briefly mentioned.

Answer - Julie Dockerty asked that Sue provide her and Jon with information to be included and they would then look at who needs to do what.

Action:  Sue Sharples to provide Julie Dockerty and Jon Blackburn with information about friends and relationships to be included in the Preferred Provider Scheme.

Question - Are the flat schemes to be built in Lancaster and Morecambe?

Answer - Two schemes were being looked at in these areas.   

Question – Were there any health and safety rules?

Answer - All relevant health and safety rules would be implemented in the flat schemes.

Question - What was the engagement like from the local authority?

Answer – Jon Blackburn said that only initial conversations had been had up to now with the local authorities; they had yet to engage properly.  

Charlotte Hammond said that the district councils were really interested and a group of housing officers had met.  There was a representative on their Housing Support Group and they were really keen on the flat scheme.   

There was talk about adaptations to properties and it was reported that new builds would be adapted to meet service users' needs.   

Question - Paul Daly referred to the examples given for the flat schemes and asked how it would work in smaller locations where there would not be a need for a lot of flats.
Answer - Various options would be considered in terms of how properties would fit in in smaller communities.

Learning Together North West

Brian Atkin and Karen Lapping gave a presentation.
Brian explained who Learning Together North West were about.  They were based in Morecambe and their goal was to break down barriers and build up disability awareness and equality in society. 

Brian spoke about some work that was being undertaken with some students in the following three areas:-

· Equality 

· Labels and Languages – `see the person not the label'

· Meet and Greet – met with the psychology students and interacted with them on tasks. 

In 2001, they met for the first time as a group to talk about how they wanted support staff to help them.  They met every week.  In 2013 they set up as a social enterprise group and in 2015 they won the Cellnet Small Enterprise of the Year Award.   They had been invited to go to Loughborough University to give a talk about their group.

Brian spoke about himself and how he had been a carer for his mother.   Social Services became involved and they got other people to help him.  He had been lonely and playing on the PlayStation all day but now he did not have time to do this.  He now had a girlfriend and was attending groups.  He had been invited to pick the new health team for Lancashire.  Brian was congratulated.  
Adult Social Care

· Feedback

· Top three priorities

Charlotte Hammond spoke about the three priorities:-

Transforming Care – they had discharged 100 people from long term care.  People already in hospital were being diagnosed with autism and each time they discharged someone they found someone new.  It had been difficult to plan and to hit targets.  Still including all these people and they looked at how to get them out of hospital.  They were looking at low secure accommodation.  A meeting was held the previous week and they were challenging Mark Hindle from Calderstones about the plans as there was some upset about how genuine the initial consultations were.   Some people were moving into flat schemes.  Some with complicated backgrounds were starting to move out but it was not easy.   Meetings were being held with psychiatrists and other agencies who had different thoughts about where people should be.  They had to ensure people were not being moved into more restrictive accommodation.   They would look at the individual and what accommodation they had and if this was not suitable, they would look to build / adapt properties and recruit the relevant staff but for some service users it could take a while.

Employment – still doing very badly.  People with a learning disability were very unlikely to have paid employment.   They had an Employment Support Team in Lancashire and also a team specifically supporting people coming through transition who were helping people to gain employment.   Charlotte had met with the Provider Forum and talked about employment and how they could look at people being paid.  They had some interesting developments but most people were not being paid.   If a person was still in a training situation after eight years, this was a concern as this had become more of a job that should be paid, though for some this may be the right thing to do.  Some may want to be a volunteer and through this they make contacts and make friends but for some they wanted to move on from volunteer work to paid work. 
Question - What can people earn before their benefits change?

Answer - Charlotte Hammond said that courses were being held for providers to look at paying service users.    There may be different ways in which service users could be paid for employment

James Hughes spoke about benefits and how currently service users could earn £20 a week before benefits would be affected.   The Employment Team needed to be asked the questions.   

Kiran Banati attended a DWP (Department of Work and Pensions) event and found a contact who she will be meeting with soon to see what kind of support and training they provide to people with a learning disability to make them more employable.
Supported Housing – Charlotte Hammond said that her Team would be heavily involved in what Jon Blackburn and Julie Dockerty had talked about in the meeting. 
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	Self-advocates Feedback 

Self-advocates top three priorities 
· Good health:
· Friends and relationships: 
· Employment: Support people into employment and offer advice around welfare and benefits. Kiran attended an DWP event and found out they do some training support for people with LD. Kiran has arranged to meet with local officer to make links and find out more about the service.
Lee and Richard gave the report for REACT.  A copy will be sent out with these notes.
John McBeth spoke about Friends and Relationship policies being included in the Quality Assessment Framework that was being developed for providers.  John suggested that Contracts liaise with people like the self-advocates group to discuss what was needed and for providers to understand what service users wanted in terms of friends and relationships.  
Action - Jen Lowe from Contracts, said she would feedback about Friends and Relationships polices being included in the Quality Assessment Framework to the person in Contracts who was involved in this.
Sue Sharples said that Contracts had been invited to take part in the Friends and Relationship Group. 

Question – Julie Dockerty asked about the money being spent on the building of accommodation.

Answer – Charlotte Hammond advised that money would be raised by the selling off of Calderstone's land which would offset the cost. 
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	Family Carers

Update and 

Top three priorities

Kiran met with a group of Asian family carers of children and adults with learning disabilities and autism and had some queries for SEND and Transition team.
Kiran Banati said that some of the queries had now been resolved.
Providers

Three priorities.
A meeting was held which talked about employment, sleep-ins and care navigation.

Care navigation looked at how providers offered packages of care.  There was nothing of concern.  Some service users with existing care providers were being reviewed in terms of direct payments or being transferred to a framework provider.  All cases had been allocated to a worker.  A further meeting was to be held within the next couple of weeks. 

Friends and Relationships Group:

Feedback

Sue Sharples and Stephen Haywood gave a presentation on what the Friends and Relationships group were involved in and what work they did.  
A new draft guidance had been drawn up by the CQC which incorporated the questions asked by the Friends and Relationships Group and this was to be shared with providers.   Service users had spoken to people from the CQC about their experiences and they had asked that some of their stories be part of CQC future training.   The new guidance was discussed at CQC head offices in London and the name of the guidance was to be changed which they had asked for.   They wanted the guidance to be more about younger people and supporting them and about people having a choice and being allowed to have private time and less about safeguarding.  All providers would be issued with a copy of the guidance and the big launch was expected in January 2019.  Safeguarding was important.  They were now trying to change the law in regards to providers having a policy about relationships and would be writing to the relevant MPs.  

Charlotte Hammond spoke about safeguarding issues when not both people were able to consent and sometimes support workers would panic so they needed this guidance in place. 

Kate Stock spoke about being a parent and how no matter what age their children were they would always worry about them.  No matter what age a person was, they should be able to fall in love.

Question - John McBeth – spoke about guidance for other service users.

Answer – Sue Sharples said that the guidance was relating to all people and not just those with a learning disability.  
Action - Charlotte Hammond to feedback the information about the CQC guidance to the Adult Leadership Meeting.   
Charlotte Hammond suggested that the Safeguarding Team be involved as they would know about consent and the rights of those service users who were able to give consent.

Meet n Match
Sue Sharples gave a presentation on Meet n Match.  Video to be launched on 5 December 2018 at 1.00pm.

Charlotte Hammond spoke about how they needed more social workers and more providers to be involved.  She and Sue had arranged to meet to discuss this further. 

Action: Sue Sharples and Charlotte Hammond to meet to discuss Meet n Match.
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	Keeping Safe Subgroup:

Update/progress on 

· Safety in Town scheme ongoing 

· Kiran introduced the service to Asian carers  

The group decided on 3 new priorities for the rest of the year 2018:-
· Hate crime prevention and reporting 

· To consider how people with LD can feel and travel safely on public transport.

No update for this meeting.  Meeting to be held on 27 November 2018 and new Diversity Officer attending the meeting. 
Living Well Subgroup

Feedback 

· Support for parent and carers with LD

· Partnership Board website review

· Universal Credit - Easy read document 

· Human rights – Easy read  
Next meeting to be held on 22 November 2018.

Question - Charlotte Hammond asked why LDPB meetings were being held before sub group meetings.
Answer - James Hughes explained why there had been a change of the meeting dates but they would be more in sync the following year.
Sue Sharples spoke about the need to rearrange the Agenda for this meeting.  The Agenda could change for each meeting.  Kiran Banati said that this was to be discussed.  John McBeth suggested that attendees put forward suggestions on how the Agenda should look.     
Living Healthier, Living Longer

· Health passports 

· Annual health checks
· Women's Health Group

· Mental Health Group

Three meetings had been held.

Kiran Banati had met with LD PB in Blackburn and they had made significant progress in regards to Health Passports and they now had come up with Wellbeing Cards which she had circulated to different sub groups to look at.  To be launched in Blackburn in January 2019.   

John McBeth commented on the disjointed approach and the need to speak to someone about this and Kiran said that she had drafted a letter to send to providers about the Wellbeing Card, this was currently with her manager.  It was about how they reached out to everyone to promote the Wellbeing Card.  They were talking to the CCG about surgeries and how many had a learning disability register.    John McBeth asked if minutes from the meetings of the sub groups be shared so they were aware of what was happening. 

Kate Stock talked about how she had attended a lot of meetings and she had raised why there was not a health group for Women with a learning disability.  She wanted to call the group Lancashire Wonderful Women's Health Group.  They met for the first time on 1 November 2018.  The issues were about women of all ages.  They wanted to see easy reading for various health issues, for women to be able to discuss issues in a safe and healthy group and to educate women of all ages in terms of what they were entitled to.  12 February 2019 was the date she would like the group to become official.  Sue Sharples advised that funding for the group had been applied for from the Tampon Tax.
Mental Health Group – Kiran reported that they were to meet on 20 November 2018 when they would look at what the gaps were.  15 members from different backgrounds had been invited.  The groups was open to all and not just those with a learning disability.   
Charlotte Hammond commented on the agenda for the mental health group and asked Kiran to share the details with her as there were other mental health groups that should be open to people with a learning disability and if not, why not, rather than look at setting up another group.   They had to ensure that there was a need for a further group and understand what the issues were.  
. 

PIMD Group
Feedback

Relationships

Development of a friendship/relationship framework or people with PIMD & their supporters - three main principals agreed these are:
· Transition - questions for the team.  

· Raise awareness of annual health checks and quality of those checks. 

· Development of top tips for communicating with people PIMD.
PIMD Awareness

To hold information Sharing Event which will target families & carers of young people with PIMD.  Format agreed including some bespoke workshops but these have yet to be agreed. 
Next meeting to be held 24 January 2019.

Group Work Discussion

Any burning issues
Any other business

People First – closed down due to funding no longer being available.

John McBeth asked that he have a talk with Linda about what the gaps would be now that the group had ceased as there could be the scope to set up something else.

Action: John McBeth and Linda Stewart to meet to discuss what the People First Group did and maybe look at setting up a new group.
Closing round

The next meeting
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	Future Meetings - 9.45 am for a 10.00 am start until 1.00 pm
31 January 2019
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	To Listen to the Minutes

If anyone wants documents and minutes of meetings read aloud the Adobe reader has this built in so individuals can read the minutes.  People who have paid support may need staff to set this up with them.  You can see how to set it up using this you tube video: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ETOohmYui3Q
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